
 

 

    

   

 

    

      

    
 

   

 
    

     
     

 
   

   
    

 
    

     
    
    
   

      
         
     

     
 

    
 

   
 

   
     
        
    

 

     
   

  

              
 

     
        

 

 

 

 

 

 

SPRINGFIELD TECHNICAL COMMUNITY COLLEGE 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Board of Trustee Regular 

Monday, June 26, 2023 at 5:00 PM 

Ira H. Rubenzahl Learning Commons, B19/Forum 

Minutes of Meeting 

Present: Marikate Murren, Chair 
Jynai McDonald, Vice-Chair 
Elizabeth Oleksak-Sposito, Secretary 
Tonia Butler-Perez, Trustee 
Bill Johnson, Trustee 
Jeff Sattler, Trustee (joined via conference call) 
MacArthur Starks, Jr., Trustee 

Unable to Attend: Samalid Hogan, Trustee 
Glerisbed Garcia-Figueroa, Student Trustee 
Norman Roldan, Trustee 

Also Present: Dr. John B. Cook, President 
Nanette Flores, Executive Assistant to the President & Board Clerk 

I. Call to Order 

Trustee Chair Marikate Murren called the meeting to order at 5:02 p.m. 

II. Roll Call 

The following Trustees were present at roll call: Trustee Chair Marikate Murren, Trustee Vice 
Chair Jynai McDonald, Trustee Secretary Elizabeth Oleksak-Sposito, Trustee Tonia Butler 
Pérez, Trustee Bill Johnson, Trustee Jeff Sattler (via phone), and Trustee MacArthur Starks. 
Seven Trustees present, constituting a quorum. 

Also present and introduced by Dr. Cook is recently elected Alumni Trustee Laurie Martin, 
who is pending to be sworn-in. 

III. Approval of Minutes – Board of Trustee Meeting – Monday, May 22, 2023 

Trustee Jynai McDonald moved to approve the minutes from the May 22nd Board of 
Trustees meeting, seconded by Trustee Bill Johnson. After no further discussion, unanimously 
approved. 
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IV. Committee Reports 

a) Facilities and Capital Improvement Committee – Held on June 12, 2023 

Committee member Trustee Bill Johnson referred to the June 12th Facilities and Capital 
Improvement report to highlight topics discussed at this Committee’s first meeting. Trustee 
Johnson noted robust presentations by CFO Andrea Nathanson, CIO Mary Kaselouskas, and 
Deb Avery, Sr. Director of Facilities, including topics related to Facilities and IT aligned with the 
approved strategic plan and focused on sustainability. Included also was a presentation on 
Facilities budgets. Discussions included the importance of differentiating between DCAMM vs 
College funds. Committee members are planning individual campus tours during the summer. 

Trustee Bill moved to approve the minutes from the June 12th Facilities and Capital 
Improvement Committee meeting, seconded by Trustee Elizabeth Oleksak-Sposito. After no 
further discussion, unanimously approved. 

V. President’s Perspective – Dr. John B. Cook 

a) Strategic Plan 

STCC’s Strategic Plan was approved by the Board of Higher Education. A launch 
implementation is happening on Professional Day, scheduled on August 31. 

b) Updates /Outlook: Strategic Priorities (Free Community College, etc.) 

Regarding free community college, we are expecting clarity and additional information 
soon. Too soon to forecast enrollment; should have a better sense by September. 

c) Shared Governance Council (SGC) 

Update on recommendations and decisions are available at the Public Website 
https://www.stcc.edu/about-stcc/shared-governance/ 

d) Update on Advancement 

Another search for the position of AVP of Advancement will be posted in late summer. 
Different from the VP of Advancement and External Affairs; the revised title will focus on 
fundraising in particular. Information about a potential Interim appointment will soon be 
shared. 

VI. Chair’s Report – Trustee Marikate Murren 

a) Presidential Evaluation 

Board Chair Marikate Murren described the Presidential Evaluation process, which 

mirrored past efforts including an Executive Committee meeting, in addition to one-one-
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one Trustee conversations that focus on a set of key strategic areas of performance. All 

feedback was compiled, drafted, and is represented by the final Presidential evaluation 

draft distributed in advance of the meeting. 

Trustee Elizabeth Oleksak-Sposito moved: 

[Motion 2023-09] 2022-2023 Presidential Evaluation 

That the Springfield Technical Community College Board of Trustees 

approves the 2022-2023 Presidential Evaluation as discussed, consistent with 

the Commonwealth’s Open Meeting Law (OML) requirements, M.G.L. c.30A, 

SS 18-25, and the Attorney General’s regulations, educational materials and 

advisories. 

Seconded by Trustee Tonia Butler Perez, and unanimously approved. 

VII. Old/New Business 

Dr. Cook thanked Trustees for their support and feedback by way of the performance 
evaluation process. He also expressed appreciation of Trustees’ participation at 
Commencement. President Cook also provided an update regarding the SHPS relocation 

noting that he received a call from DCAMM about an increase of an additional $3million 
to the relocation funds. With changes in the relocation plan due to unforeseen costs, and 
as we move forward with DCAMM, most likely we will call a Committee on Ways and 
Means meeting via zoom in July to revisit the use of reserves. Per VP/CFO Nathanson, 
DCAMM would like to certify the project by September. 

a) Farewell to Student Trustee Glerisbed Garcia-Figueroa 

b) Welcome to recently elected Student Trustee Zoya Plunkett-Brown 

VIII. Date of Next Board Meeting – Monday, September 25, 2023 in-person, Location: Ira 

Rubenzahl Student Learning Commons, B19/Forum 

IX. Adjournment 

At 5:41 p.m., Trustee Jynai McDonald moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Trustee 
Tonia Butler Perez, and unanimously approved. 

Marikate Murren Elizabeth Oleksak-Sposito 
Chair, STCC Board of Trustees Secretary, STCC Board of Trustees 
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June 26, 2023 

[Motion: to submit the below Presidential Evaluation to Commissioner Ortega and the 

Massachusetts Board of Higher Education] 

{TBD - moved, seconded, and unanimously approved by STCC Board of Trustees on June 26, 

2020 at a publicly noticed meeting held in accordance with the Open Meeting Law} 

Annual Presidential Evaluation (FY 2023) 

The Chair for the STCC Board of Trustees (BOT) utilized the Executive Committee 

(Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary), in accordance with the Massachusetts Open Meeting Law, to 

facilitate and generate the annual/FY 2023 Presidential Evaluation for President John B. Cook. 

The Committee reviewed documents including the Self-Assessment prepared by Dr. Cook; 

considered relevant materials, including the STCC Strategic Plan (Momentum: 2023-2028), New 

England Commission of Higher Education (NECHE) Notice of Concern and associated 

institutional report, and also considered Trustee and Committee meeting minutes and materials 

from the past year. Also part of the process, Executive Committee Members met individually 

with each of the other Trustees to seek their views on five key areas of presidential performance 

including Fiscal Management and Oversight, Strategic Planning and Operations, Community 

Engagement and Advocacy, Capital Projects, and Accreditation-Governance. There was broad 

sentiment from Trustees that Dr. Cook, in his seventh year, has continued to ensure STCC 

navigates a complicated time in history of the college, and is providing excellent leadership. 

As described at key celebrations that capped the 56th year at STCC, shared was how 

during the tenure of President Cook, STCC has obtained or otherwise completed over $100 
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million in capital and infrastructure investments. The college has also launched a signature 

Health Science program; partnered with Westfield State University on a 3+1 Nursing agreement, 

collaborated with the High School of Commerce in Springfield on a 20-credit early college 

pathway; College for Kids, a youth summer program, was reintroduced; and just last month a 

unique housing agreement with American International College was announced for Fall 2023 

semester. With a new strategic plan completed, and equity the lens by which we see our work, 

our president continues to passionately champion the essential role STCC plays in our region. 

As described in the Board assessment last year, with important continuity and steady 

guidance, Dr. Cook has led STCC through unprecedented times, including the lingering impact of 

the COVID-19 pandemic. The following summarizes or otherwise highlights accomplishments in 

five key areas this year: 

Fiscal Management & Oversight 

 Approval by the STCC Board of Trustees in May, the FY24 Budget has again utilized a 

full, transparent, and proactive process, which is a credit to an approach honed between 

Trustees (with Ways & Means Committee in particular), the president, and college 

administration. Appreciated by Trustees is the way significant planning, forecasting and 

strategy are implemented, with the college not needing to draw from the full “Reserve” 
allocation this year, and a reduction in the overall use of “Reserves” next year.  

 Continuing to find ways to right-size the organization, including the effort to develop an 

Early Retirement Incentive; Trustees recognize this will continue to be a difficult area, 

and with personnel delegated to the president, our expectation is that STCC will need to 

continue making difficult choices in the name of sustainability. 

 Excellent engagement with Fiducient Advisors (investment portfolio management firm). 

 Continued advocacy with Federal, State, and private funding to meet outsized deferred 

maintenance and capital needs for the college. To have a major DCAMM infrastructure 

project underway is a testament to the consistent focus and vision Dr. Cook has provided 

on a topic that is essential for STCC. 
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Community Engagement & Advocacy 

 This has been helpfully translated into the new Strategic Plan: “lead the educational 

ecosystem” captures how Trustees would like to see the president, and STCC, continue to 

engage in the broader Springfield region. 

 Continued work with early college pathways (Veritas Charter Prep; STEM Career 

Pathways) as well as grant funding with Westfield State to focus on Nursing, in addition 

to the Cyber Center at Union Station, and the recent housing agreement with American 

International College (AIC), are all good examples of the strong work being done to 

partner, engage, and continue meeting community needs. 

 We are excited as a Board about the prospects from MassReconnect/Free Community 

College and appreciate the ways Dr. Cook has kept Trustees informed of legislative 

efforts and outcomes. 

 Dr. Cook was a strong champion of STCC, and an excellent partner with Trustees at the 

February ACCT summit in Washington DC.  Trustees were pleased to see the rapport he 

has with the recent Chair of the House Ways and Means Committee, and look to see our 

president continue to engage with local, state and federal policymakers. 

Strategic Planning & Operations 

 After over a year, and untold hours of hard work and dedication, the next STCC Strategic 

Plan has been endorsed by the Board of Trustees (and at the time of this drafting, had also 

been approved by the Massachusetts Board of Higher Education Executive Committee).  

This is a significant accomplishment, and by bringing a focus to strategic priorities 

including “elevating the technical mission” and ensuring “sustainability,” the college has 

a blueprint that will be important for all stakeholders. 

 Trustees continue to appreciate the ongoing and always changing nature of leadership 

teams, and STCC is no different.  With a solid core of administrators, we were pleased, 

after a thorough and comprehensive process, to know that a new Vice President of 

Academic Affairs will start this July.  We encourage President Cook to continue 

establishing and mentoring the leadership team needed for STCC to be the best technical 

community college in the northeast, and to ensure we continue to deliver value for our 

communities. 

 While difficult to discuss in Open Meeting, it is reassuring the way STCC, with continued 

facilitation that starts with the president, is investing in cybersecurity.  Trustees support 

continued investment in the needed personnel, leadership, and hardware/software 

necessary to protect the college and our operations. 
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Accreditation & Governance 

 STCC has had consequential Shared Governance considerations, and Dr. Cook has 

provided a significant level of clarity and patience with a subject that can be difficult.  

Knowing the value of a consultant, and taking in stride the Trustee policy on 

establishment of a Shared Governance Council, we appreciate seeing recommendations 

begin to flow, and clarity of roles be firmly established, even if disagreement on decision 

making from stakeholders continues. As noted at a recent meeting, Trustees recognize 

the role our president must play as college stakeholders are engaged, and when and how 

policy/protocol changes are moved forward.  Meeting minutes note how Trustees have 

been clear on the topic of governance and Trustee engagement, and that ultimately 

Trustees are looking for recommendations specific to work and student engagement, and 

the delegation of responsibilities to administration. As shared broadly with the Board, 

given collective bargaining agreements, it is important for our Trustees to understand that 

administration manages those considerations, and we continue to see the professional and 

skillful manner that Dr. Cook manages such obligations. 

 With uncertainty whether and when NECHE will reconsider the Notice of Concern 

(Governance) for STCC, Trustees will continue to look to President Cook to educate the 

Board, and keep us informed of changes, outcomes, etc. 

Capital Projects (Key Successes) 

 Continued oversight/leadership for the $41.5 million relocation of the School of Health & 

Patient Simulation project.  With the pending move out of Building 20, we appreciated 

the thorough communication of the change to Building 2, and the rationale offered not 

only Trustees, but also STCC employees, the Secretary of Education, DCAMM 

Commissioner, as well as STCC Assistance Corporation Board. 

 New CNA Lab in Building 27 (~ $1.5 million). 

 Work to establish Cyber Center of Excellence at Union Station (Springfield; ~ $5 

million). 

 Encouragement during Trustee Bylaw review, for Committee on Facilities and 

Capital/Infrastructure 

With an approved Strategic Plan, next year the STCC Board of Trustees will work with Dr. Cook 

to review institutional goals and associated metrics-measures, as part of the FY 2024 evaluation.  

These include the following: 

1. Lead the Educational Ecosystem – accelerate the system of partnerships; support the 

economic mobility of STCC students. 
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2. Elevate our Technical Mission – ensure programs align with labor trends and the evolving 

workforce. 

3. Clear the Path to Student Success – implement and streamline student pathways to enable 

equity and excellence. 

4. Connect and Support – create a connected campus climate and culture; deliver on a host of 

high-quality student opportunities. 

5. Reimagine STCC for a Sustainable Future – align fiscal, physical and human resources. 

Given the number of metrics included in the new STCC Strategic Plan, we expect Dr. Cook to 

continue bringing a consistent level of investment across the college in our transformation. Some 

of these metrics, including increasing the rates of retention/graduation for students of color, 

increasing the number of healthcare graduates, including those students of color, and bringing 

forward by FY 2026 a budget that is no longer dependent on Reserves, are key indicators the Board 

will review. The Equity Lens described in the plan remains important for STCC, and Trustees 

understand the value placed on this integrated work by the Board and Department of Higher 

Education.  We invite our president to not only himself be a facilitator (connect student initiatives 

like SUCCESS with academic initiatives), but to also ask his leadership team, and in turn, faculty 

and staff, to continue moving forward systems and structural changes that support those students 

who have historically been disenfranchised.  

Conclusion: 

Completing his seventh year as president of STCC, Dr. Cook continues to have the full 

faith of the Board of Trustees, and we were excited to celebrate a Commencement with him in 

2023. His time as CEO, and overseeing the day-to-day operations and management of STCC 

remains important for our systems, priorities, projects and personnel. There have been significant 

accomplishments in the past year as described above, and the STCC Board of Trustees are 

excited to have a president with longevity, energy, accessibility, and the ability to look forward 

and be a partner to advance the college mission.  

Regarding presidential compensation, Trustees once again strongly encourage, like past 

years, that the Board of Higher Education, via the Commissioner of Higher Education, provide 

the maximum salary adjustment permissible, and particularly in light of the work by President 
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Cook in FY 2023. We are confident in the continuing leadership of Dr. Cook, and look forward 

to working with our President in the years ahead, knowing his steady presence, and deep 

commitment to the college and region, will continue to be highly valued in these complex times. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Marikate Murren, Chair 

Board of Trustees, Springfield Technical Community College 

Enc.  Presidential Self-Assessment from Dr. John B. Cook 
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